
 

Quarterly Report 

Police Department 

Town Council Meeting Date: 8/12/2025 

Fourth Quarter 2025: April, May, June 

 

Please accept this as the quarterly report for the Police Department 

Department introduction: 

The Warrenton Police Department is a state accredited, full- service law enforcement agency. We 

provide patrol, investigative, parking and community engagement services, The department is 

authorized 28 sworn officers, 1 sworn, part-time parking enforcement officer, and three civilian 

employees at the positions of Accreditation Manager, Records Clerk, and Senior Administrative 

Assistant. Each of our employees, both sworn and civilian, is well-trained. Our personnel use 

up-to-date equipment to better serve our citizens. 

Commendable Achievements: 

Just prior to the start of the quarter, Olivia Garner was hired as a new recruit and subsequently 

entered the Rappahannock Regional Criminal Justice Academy for basic training. We hired two new 

recruits, Stacey Gonzalez and Marcel Deya, who entered the academy for basic training on July 23, 

2025. We also hired Lucas Johnson, a career law enforcement officer from out of state, for our vacant 

patrol Sergeant position. Currently there are four vacant positions within the department: a patrol 

Corporal position and three patrol Officer positions. The Police Department has focused significant 

time and effort during this quarter toward filling these vacant positions. 

Members of the Police Department participated in and/or supplied law enforcement services for 

numerous special events, community engagement events, and public meetings during the quarter to 

include TRIAD, College/Career Night at Fauquier High School, First Fridays, BLM Vigil for Action 

gatherings, Town Council meetings, ARB meetings, Dunkin’ Donuts Re-Opening, Touch-A-Truck, 

Old Town After Hours, Law Enforcement Torch Run, Flags-In, Flags-Out, Painting in the Park, 

Memorial Day Parade, Lebanese Butcher Shop EID event, Juneteenth festival, Warrenton Town 

Limits festival, and various others. Most of these events were staffed by officers who were on their 

day off. Warrenton PD volunteers, donating their time to benefit the Police Department, also 

participated in many events. 

In April, Chief Carter attended a week-long training titled “Management of the Small Law 

Enforcement Agency” provided by the University of Louisville. This course sought to build 

communication between group members, identify causes of and solutions to common problems, 

and exchange appropriate information. It focused on developing and defining management in 

relation to changing times and limited financial and human resources. It provided the police 

executive with knowledge, skills, and abilities vital to developing an innovative agency culture and 

is responsive to changing technology, management practice and the needs of society.  

On May 16, 2025, several officers from our department participated in the Bracey Commitment to 

Service Scholarship Golf Tournament at Fauquier Springs Country Club. This was a fundraising 

event, and all proceeds benefit law enforcement interns and Explorers in the county of Fauquier. 
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Project Progress: 

The Police Department has acquired a vendor to handle the collection of overdue payments on parking 

tickets. The Police Department will use T2 Systems, our current parking ticketing services vendor, for 

collections moving forward. There will be no charge to the Town for the collection service as any cost 

incurred would be passed on to the violator. The Police Department is working on an information 

campaign to notify the public of the change prior to implementation.   

The Police Department continues to aggressively recruit applicants for our vacant sworn officer 

positions. Currently we have vacancies at the ranks of Corporal (1), and Officer (3) in the patrol division. 

The impact of this number of vacancies is: 

• Increased use of overtime to cover shifts when officers are on leave or in training, when additional 

responsibilities require upstaffing (special events, special assignments, mental health emergency 

custody details, etc.), or to handle duties normally handled by a position that is currently vacant. 

• Proactive policing declines due to lack of manpower 

• Increased workload and stress for existing officers 

• Strain on community relations due to reduced community engagement 

• Recruitment and Training challenges 

These potential impacts are being mitigated through the hard work and dedication of WPD staff. We 

face stiff competition, both from the public and private sector, for an increasingly smaller pool of 

applicants in both sworn and civilian positions. To remain as competitive as possible, we have adjusted 

internal recruitment and hiring practices, and we continue working with the Town’s Human Capital and 

Finance Departments on pay, benefits, and internal structure and cultural changes.   

Charts and information: 

See the included statistical reports for the months of April through June 2025. 

Data: 

See appended reports. 
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